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Kyogle Council has received a $267,000 

Federal Government grant to revitalise the 

Kyogle Memorial Institute (KMI) Hall. 

Member for Page Kevin Hogan made the 

long awaited funding announcement earli-

er this month. 

Council also will chip in more than 

$270,000 toward the project which will 

see the Roxy Art Gallery relocated to the 

first floor of the hall, the installation of a 

lift, and a new lighting and sound booth in 

the main auditorium. 

The front entrance of the hall also will 

be reinstated and new displays created to 

showcase the historic features of the hall 

and its uses over time. 

Council's General Manager Graham 

Kennett said the project would bring 

"stage" and "gallery" together to create an 

enhanced arts and cultural facility for the 

Kyogle local government area. 

"As well as attracting more tourists to 

the town, the revitalised KMI will give the 

community a more multi-functional and 

integrated space to celebrate the area and 

the region's culture," he said. 

The Federal Government's $267,000 

contribution has been provided under the 

first round of the new Building Better Re-

gions Fund - Infrastructure Projects 

Stream. 

Mr Hogan described the grant as 

"wonderful news" for the community and 

said it would give the hall a new lease of 

life. Tenders for the project are expected 

to be called in November. 

 Above: Member for Page Kevin Hogan, Kyogle Mayor Cr Danielle Mulholland and Kyogle Council 

General Manager Graham Kennett  at the KMI Hall funding announcement. 
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Council, students join forces for  
mass tree planting 

Council has thrown its support 

behind a project to make and dis-

tribute fabric reusable shopping 

bags in a bid to reduce the use of 

plastic bags in the Kyogle Local 

Government Area. 

The Boomerang Bag project is 

an initiative of the Evening branch 

of the Kyogle CWA whose mem-

bers wanted to do something prac-

tical to promote environmental 

awareness and make an impact 

locally. 

After researching the issue of 

plastic pollution, the group decided 

to join the Boomerang Bag move-

ment -- a nation-wide grassroots, 

community-driven initiative that is 

tackling plastic pollution at its 

source. 

Kyogle CWA Evening Branch 

member Julia Curtis who is co-

ordinating the Boomerang Bag 

project is hopeful that people from 

the wider community will join 

with the CWA Evening Branch 

members in making, distributing 

and using the fabric shopping bags. 

Already, the group has made 

more than 50 bags from donated 

and up-cycled fabric. 

The bags have been given away 

or left at local shops, including the 

Kyogle LGA,  as re-usable alterna-

tives to single use plastic bags. 

If you would like to join 

Kyogle's Boomerang Bag commu-

nity, contact Boomerang Bags 

Kyogle or CWA Kyogle Evening 

Branch on Facebook or call 0407 

620 588.  

Council supports 

bag project 

This month has been a busy one 

with Councillors getting out and 

about to a range of events across 

the Council area. 

NAIDOC event were held at Bonal-

bo and Tabulam schools with 

Council contributing $1000 to the 

Bonalbo event. 

A reminder to community groups 

who need a bit of assistance, the next round of Council's com-

munity assistance grants is now open, so put your application 

in soon. 

The Youth Advisory Committee is also looking for new 

members and I encourage young people between the ages of 

12-25 to apply - it is a great opportunity to learn new skills 

and gain an insight into the workings of government. 

The CWA recently launched their boomerang bags as an 

alternative to plastic bags. 

Council would encourage everyone to use fewer plastic 

bags and is going to work with the CWA, 

Chamber of Commerce and Progress Associa-

tions to encourage residents to reduce the preva-

lence of single-use plastic bags. 

The annual Bentley Art Prize was held earlier 

this month with some of our residents winning 

prizes for their entries.  

Congratulations to everyone who participated and the organ-

isers for coordinating such a prestigious event. 

An event was held at Tabulam acknowledging the contribu-

tion and importance of the Light Horse for the 100th anniver-

sary of the Battle of Beersheba.   

With bush poetry and stories told, it was an insight into his-

tory before a demonstration of pegging.  

If you have never seen pegging, you will get another oppor-

tunity at the next event planned in October. 

Stay tuned next month for an update. 

Councillor Danielle Mulholland 

From the MAYOR 

Kyogle CWA Evening Branch members, from left, Julia Curtis, Angie Brace, and  

Odette Nettleton at the launch of the  Boomerang Bag project on August 5. 

More than 200 trees have been planted along the 

banks of the Richmond River near Kyogle's off stream 

water storage in a joint project involving Kyogle Coun-

cil, St Brigid's Primary School and Conservation Vol-

unteers Australia. 

Council prepared the site for the mass planting by 

mulching the river bank and digging the holes for the 

trees. 

Tara Price from Conservation Volunteers Australia 

organised the trees and worked with the school to plant 

the trees as part of National Tree Day celebrations. The 

students planted forest red gums, teaks, silky oaks, 

callistemon and syzigiums which were donated by 

Southern Cross University's Koala Nursery.  The trees 

will rehabilitate the area and provide habitat for sugar 

gliders that are known to populate the area.  
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The Gradys Creek and Lions 

Road Bridge Renewal Program 

is progressing steadily. 

Piling is completed on 

Heards Bridge and continuing 

on Boyles (No.1) Bridge.  

Construction of pile caps and 

abutments on Heards Bridge is 

well advanced. 

Council's usual arrangements 

with local emergency services 

were made at the beginning of 

the work to ensure all services 

are aware of the bridge works 

and have access through the 

construction side track if re-

quired. 

Replacement of Collins 

Creek Bridge on Collins Creek 

Road is in progress.  

The original timber structure 

was damaged in the recent 

flood event and a new steel 

truss bridge will be built using 

natural disaster relief funding.  

Council has advertised for 

tenders for the replacement of 

two bridges destroyed in the 

March natural disaster event.  

The contract is for design 

and construction of a new 

bridge on Sawpit Creek Road 

and another on McClelland 

Road. 

Tenders close on 1 Septem-

ber 2017 and a report will be 

presented to the September 

ordinary Council meeting. 

Projects currently being un-

dertaken by Council's road 

construction crews are rehabil-

itation works in Bonalbo 

Street, Woodenbong, heavy 

patching on Clarence Way and 

Bentley Road and initial seal-

ing works for the extension of 

the bitumen section of Lillian 

Rock Road from Rainbow 

Ridge School to Kyogle Road.  

One of the east of the range 

grading crews is currently un-

dertaking maintenance grading 

of Gorge Creek Road, and will 

then work through the gravel 

roads between Grevillia and 

Wiangaree. 

The other east of the range 

grading crew is working on 

roads in the Dyraaba area. Pot-

holes on Summerland Way are 

being repaired with Council's 

paveliner.  

Repair of footpaths in 

Sandilands Street and con-

struction of a footpath near the 

working dog statue at Bonalbo 

have been recently completed 

and replacement of a culvert 

on Strains Road will be under-

taken in September. 

Council's West of the Range 

crew recently completed grad-

ing Hootons Road and are now 

undertaking grading works in 

the Capeen Creek and Duck 

Creek Road areas while slash-

ing is being done on Bingee-

beebra and Haystack Roads. 

Pavement repair patching is 

being done on Theresa Creek 

Road. 

With completion of the initial 

stage of earthworks in the Ed-

ward Lane extension, Council 

staff are now carrying out in-

stallation of water mains as the 

next step in the Geneva Street 

/Edward Lane extension and 

rehabilitation project.   

Bridge works 
progressing well 

An aerial view of  work on the new Boyles 

No 1 Bridge on Gradys Creek Road. 

Pilings for Heards Bridge 

are installed. 

Kyogle Council is calling for expres-

sions of interest from people who 

would like to join its village-based 

advisory groups. 

The advisory groups will provide 

community input to Council on its 

Visions of Village Life project which 

will develop master plans for the vil-

lages of Woodenbong, Old Bonalbo, 

Bonalbo, Tabulam, Mallanganee and 

Wiangaree. 

Each of the six master plans will 

provide a blue print for the future de-

velopment of the villages and will 

include projects relating to Council 

functions including stormwater, flood-

ing, Crown reserves, footpaths and 

cycleways, parks and gardens, com-

munity buildings, town streets, water 

and sewerage, cemeteries, waste, pools 

and recreational facilities. 

Each plan also will consider commu-

nity and place making provisions that 

contribute to the sense of place that are 

a vital component of village life. 

Written expressions of interest to 

join the advisory groups should be 

emailed to council@kyogle.nsw.gov. 

au or sent to the General Manager, 

Kyogle Council, PO Box 11, Kyogle, 

NSW, 2474 by 4pm Thursday 28 Sep-

tember 2017. 

All expressions of interest should 

include why you would like to join 

one of the advisory groups and what 

you have to offer the advisory groups 

in terms of experience and skills.  

Do you have a 
Vision of Village Life ? 

Council has created a new green waste drop-

off bay at the Kyogle landfill. 

The new bay was primarily constructed to pro-

vide safe and convenient green waste drop-off 

for customers. 

Council has to weigh all waste dropped off at 

the site and pay a levy on it. When the new bay 

is full, green waste is loaded into a skip bin, 

weighed and taken to the stockpile site. 

After the green waste is processed and tested it 

is able to be removed off-site for reuse, and the 

waste levy paid is reimbursed. 

EPA funding assisted with construction of the 

new bay. For further information please contact 

Council’s Planning and Environment Depart-

ment or speak to staff on-site. 

New green waste  
drop-off bay constructed at landfill 

mailto:council@kyogle.nsw.gov.au
mailto:council@kyogle.nsw.gov.au
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Applications for grants un-

der Kyogle Council's Commu-

nity Assistance Fund have 

now opened. 

The Community Assistance 

Fund provides one-off dona-

tions of up to $1,000 for or-

ganisations, $500 for indi-

viduals and $5,000 for pro-

jects with matched funding. 

Funding preference is given 

to those individuals/

organisations that can demon-

strate the greatest need or ben-

efit to the wider community in 

the following areas: welfare; 

community involvement/

social interaction; sport and 

recreation; the Arts; youth 

affairs; senior citizen affairs; 

cultural assistance. 

Community Assistance 

grants are paid on a reim-

bursement basis in that suc-

cessful applicants must pro-

vide Council with receipts 

and/or invoices before any 

funds are paid. 

Applications will close at 

4pm on Friday September 29. 

The Council will determine 

the successful grant applica-

tions at its November meet-

ing. 

Application forms and fur-

ther information are available 

from the Kyogle Council ad-

ministration centre, 1 

Stratheden Street, Kyogle, or 

www.kyogle.nsw.gov.au.  

COUNCIL 
grants on offer 

Kyogle Council is working to expand 

housing and accommodation options 

available for the area's aged and ageing 

population. 

Council has already amended its Lo-

cal Environmental Plan (LEP) so that 

homes suitable for older people who 

want to downsize can be built on 

smaller than normal blocks of land 

close to the CBD around Groom Street 

in Kyogle. 

It is also considering doing some-

thing similar in Woodenbong. 

Over the next 12 months, Council 

also plans to: 

 establish a working group of local 

community members, service provid-

ers and agency representatives to 

investigate diverse housing options 

for the aged in consultation with 

Council 

 map land in the local government 

area suitable for aged care facilities 

 prepare material to raise awareness, 

promote /or encourage individuals 

and the private sector around existing 

aged care  accommodation and hous-

ing options. 

Council works to expand housing, accommodation 
OPTIONS FOR AREA’S AGED  

The new Daleys Bridge on Tabulam Road 

will be officially opened on Tuesday 12 Sep-

tember 2017 at 10am and the community is 

invited to attend. 

The old one-lane timber bridge has been 

replaced with dual lane steel truss bridge. 

The $450,000 project fully funded by Coun-

cil took 11 weeks to complete. 

Tabulam Road was closed to through traffic 

while the bridge was being built. 

Council used the road closure to upgrade 

two sections of Tabulam Road -- 400m of 

road north of the bridge and 800m of road 

south of the bridge. 

The road works were funded through the 

Blackspot Program and developer contribu-

tions. 

Mayor of Kyogle Council Cr Danielle Mul-

holland will officially open the new bridge. 

Light refreshments will be served after the 

opening. For catering purposes, those attend-

ing are asked to RSVP by Thursday 7 Sep-

tember to jacqueline.horder@kyogle.nsw. 

gov.au or phone 6632 1611 (and ask for 

Jacqui). 

Community invited to opening 

of Daleys Bridge  

Helping farmers recycle agricultural 

packaging in a sustainable and environ-

mentally friendly way is a priority for 

Kyogle Council and now, thanks to a 

new initiative, local farmers can do just 

that.  

Council has been working with 

NEWaste and the Farm Waste Recov-

ery Project to set up a free drop-off 

point for bulk fertiliser bags and pack-

aging at the Kyogle Norco store.  

Kyogle Council's Manager of Envi-

ronmental Health David Bell said the 

broader Farm Waste Recovery project 

had been extremely successful, with 

more than one million tonnes of plastic 

being recycled into new products such 

as seating and recycled pipe. 

“It's really great that this solution is 

now available to our local farmers,” he 

said. 

To find out more about the types of 

packaging that can be accepted at the 

drop-off point, contact Norco’s Kyogle 

store or go online to www.farmwaste 

recovery.com.au. 

Council is currently speaking with the 

contractor who picks up the bags for 

recycling with the aim of establishing 

further drop off points in the LGA.  

Drop-off point set up for  

FARM WASTE 

http://www.kyogle.nsw.gov.au
mailto:jacqueline.horder@kyogle.nsw.gov.au
mailto:jacqueline.horder@kyogle.nsw.gov.au
https://l.facebook.com/l.php?u=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.farmwasterecovery.com.au%2F&h=ATNSSwQZ5Pz5SLMecqtW80RzsOME9SrXbmSVQSzOXc3mmF2JOOHlf9mP0j7Spu2zGm2yaLWNw-6fPtsJ4ooambzs9QwKrlY1JCRCmZiLElITR0cSolBF1MWl8aexuEhtWGpkqUO_1JmrFbuH8bPdTJVh&enc=AZMoVX50P7EoJ0WppJcOjq_3
https://l.facebook.com/l.php?u=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.farmwasterecovery.com.au%2F&h=ATNSSwQZ5Pz5SLMecqtW80RzsOME9SrXbmSVQSzOXc3mmF2JOOHlf9mP0j7Spu2zGm2yaLWNw-6fPtsJ4ooambzs9QwKrlY1JCRCmZiLElITR0cSolBF1MWl8aexuEhtWGpkqUO_1JmrFbuH8bPdTJVh&enc=AZMoVX50P7EoJ0WppJcOjq_3
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Kyogle Council has called 

on the NSW Government to 

axe the waste levy. 

The Council unanimously 

resolved at its August meeting 

to write to the NSW Premier 

and the Minister for the Envi-

ronment requesting that the 

government immediately lift 

the waste levy. 

Kyogle Council has stead-

fastly opposed the levy since 

its introduction in 2008. 

The levy, which taxes local 

government $79.60 for every 

tonne of waste that goes to 

landfill,  has been blamed for a 

massive increase in illegal 

dumping, corrupt activity, and 

the cross-border black market 

trade in rubbish exposed in the 

recent Four Corners report. 

“Council is calling on the 

Premier to remove the levy 

and the accompanying legisla-

tion as soon as possible,” 

Kyogle Council Mayor Cr 

Mulholland said. 

“This will almost halve the 

cost of sending waste to land-

fill, reduce rates and landfill 

fees, and eliminate the finan-

cial incentive that has led to 

the current black market 

trade.” 

The waste levy was $10 a 

tonne when introduced by the 

State Government and has 

increased every year since. 

“As the levy got higher in 

NSW, unscrupulous operators 

realised it was cheaper to truck 

the waste to Queensland or 

establish illegal landfilling 

operations. The NSW Govern-

ment has incentivised these 

activities through its waste 

levy,” Cr Mulholland said. 

Kyogle Council, which does 

not transport any waste across 

the border, paid $224,802 in 

waste levies last financial year. 

 “We (Kyogle Council) oper-

ate our own licensed landfill in 

Kyogle and we are currently in 

the process of closing our 

Woodenbong landfill,” Cr 

Mulholland said. 

“All our waste that goes to 

landfill, is disposed of in our 

own landfills and all our recy-

clables diverted from landfill 

are processed through regis-

tered recycling companies. 

“Each year we recycle 

around 2,000 tonnes of materi-

al. If that material went to 

landfill instead of being recy-

cling, we would have to pay 

another $160,000 in additional 

waste levy fees each year. 

“From the day it was brought 

into play, the EPAs waste levy 

has been criticised as a tax on 

local communities rather than 

a solution to the management 

of waste and its impact on the 

environment. 

“The recent Four Corners 

report provided shocking evi-

dence to validate these claims 

and Council is calling on the 

Premier to take action immedi-

ately.” 

Waste levy 
should be axed 

Member for Lismore, 

Thomas George has laid a 

ceremonial brick in the new 

Bonalbo Multi-Purpose Ser-

vice (MPS) as part of a top-

ping out ceremony to mark 

the completion of the new 

facility’s roof. 

Work is progressing to 

schedule on Stage 1, compris-

ing 15 residential aged care 

beds, a 24-hour emergency 

department, inpatient beds and 

consultations rooms, due for 

completion by the end of the 

year. 

Stage 2, comprising ‘back of 

house’ staff facilities, kitchen, 

and staff accommodation is 

due for completion in mid-

2018. 

The new MPS in Bonalbo 

will replace the existing hos-

pital and outdated community 

health building with a mod-

ern, integrated health facility 

that will service the needs of 

the region long into the future. 

The MPS model tailors 

healthcare needs for the local 

community by integrating 

health, aged care and emer-

gency services, to provide 

flexible health service deliv-

ery.  

2018 finish date for 

Bonalbo MPS   

Kyogle Tidy Towns Com-

mittee has donated $1,000 to 

the Bonalbo Working Dog 

Statue project.  

Committee members Cr Rob-

ert Dwyer, Anne Reardon and 

Grace Dwyer, pictured above 

in pink, visited the bronze stat-

ue and presented the cheque to 

project co-ordinator Sharon 

Tucker and Bonalbo Show 

Society President David Whit-

ney, pictured, who expressed 

their gratitude for the support. 

The money will be put to-

wards safety and security light-

ing of the statue. 

Cr Earle Grundy and RSL 

representative Len Gotting 

were also at the presentation. 

Attending the topping out ceremony are, from left, John Tart, Bonalbo 

Deputy Kyogle Council Mayor Cr John Burley, Wayne Jones, Thomas 

George MP, Lynne Weir, Nancy Martin,  and Narelle Gotting, SOS and 

Dog statue 
receives $1,000 boost 

The Kyogle Community 

Kitchen and the Kyogle Com-

munity Pantry (formerly 

Kyogle Food Bank) are look-

ing for volunteers .  

The kitchen opens Monday, 

Wednesday and Friday from 

noon-2pm.  To find out more 

ring 0400 011 073. 

The community pantry needs 

volunteers to work on 

Wednesdays and Thursdays. 

Phone 0484 676  628 to volun-

teer or obtain details. 

Volunteer  
help needed 
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Australia Day Committees 

to hold AGMs 
Kyogle Council has extended the 

deadline for Expressions of Interest 

(EIO) from young people (aged 12-25 

years) throughout the Kyogle local gov-

ernment area to join its Youth Advisory 

Committee. 

Expressions of interest will now close 

at 4pm on Thursday 28 September. 

The Youth Advisory Committee: 

 Contributes to organising youth 

events such as Youth Week. 

 Provides advice to Council on current 

priorities, issues and needs of young 

people. 

 Supports and promotes activities and 

special projects which relate to young 

people. 

 Encourages students and young peo-

ples' participation in Council activi-

ties and community service initia-

tives. 

 Advises Council in effective policy 

development relevant to young peo-

ple. 

Members of the committee will have 

the benefit of: 

 Learning about local issues and 

strengthening their connection to the 

community. 

 Learning more about the context in 

which local government decisions are 

made. 

 Interacting with elected Councillors 

and Council staff. 

 Developing and enhancing their lead-

ership skills. 

 Enhancing their communication, 

planning and organisational skills. 

Young people submitting an EOI 

should detail why they want to be on 

the committee and what they hope to 

achieve as part of the committee. 

EOIs should be emailed to coun-

cil@kyogle.nsw.gov.au or sent to PO 

Box 11, Kyogle, NSW, 2474 by 4pm 

on Thursday 28 September 2017. 

Youth Committee seeking  

new members  

Kyogle Council’s new Executive Manager 

Planning and Environment Manfred 

Boldy. 

August is the month for yarn in 

Kyogle. 

The Roxy Gallery is hosting an exhibi-

tion featuring all things fibre called Inter-

lacing Raw Materials, while the Kyogle 

and District Arts Council took art to the 

streets with its Yarn Spinning Phenome-

non. 

Interlacing Raw Materials runs until 2 

September and features traditional forms 

of fibre work such as knitted and cro-

cheted yarn, along with applique and 

needlepoint work - handcrafted skills that 

are not as common as they once were. 

Meanwhile, the Country Arts Support-

funded Kyogle Yarn Spinning Phenome-

non involved yarn arts and yarning. 

Held on Saturday 12 August in the li-

brary precinct, the event encouraged peo-

ple create and play with yarn. 

People of varying ages sat around the 

grassed area between the library and the 

council to knit, crochet, make felt, spin 

wool, and sew. 

A number of community members 

also took the opportunity to have a yarn 

on the soapbox made of yarn and express 

their thoughts on current issues while 

people happily listened on.  

Thanks need to be expressed to the 

local businesses and community organi-

sations who came on board to contribute 

and engage in this event and make the 

experience a great community gathering.  

Organisers of the Maleny Knit Fest 

joined the Yarning Spinning Phenome-

non and added some of their crochet 

bunting to the yarned up environment.  

 

RIGHT: Diana Keen’s work Red In The Centre. 

 

Yarn art in the  
spotlight at Kyogle 

Council's three Australia Day Committees 

will hold their annual general meetings in the 

coming month and anyone interested in be-

coming involved is urged to attend. 

The committees -- Kyogle, Woodenbong 

and West of the Range -- organise Australia 

Day celebrations and the annual Australia Day 

Awards in their local communities. 

The Kyogle committee will hold its AGM 

on Monday 18 September at the Council 

Chambers at 3pm 

The AGM for the Woodenbong committee 

will be held on Wednesday 6 September in the 

Woodenbong Fire Station training room at 

5pm. 

The West of the Range Committee will hold 

its AGM on Tuesday 19 September at the 

Bonalbo Bowling and Recreation Club at 

7pm. 

Each of the committees will elect an execu-

tive for the coming year and start the process 

of organising the 2018 Australia Day celebra-

tions.  

Community yarn wrapped 

rainforest installation . 

 

mailto:council@kyogle.nsw.gov.au
mailto:council@kyogle.nsw.gov.au
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Farmers Market 
The Kyogle Farmers Market is held on Saturday 

mornings in Stratheden Street, Kyogle (between the 

Summerland Way and the library).  

To book a stall, phone Rupert on 0403 628 292 or 

Anne on 6632 1851. 

Billycart Bonanza  
The Billycart Bonanza will be held in Stratheden 

Street, Kyogle on Sunday 3 September. 

The event provides the perfect opportunity for 

parents/grandparents, young and old, to spend a fun 

family day with their children or grandchildren.  

Experience the 'Thrill of the Hill' in the many dif-

ferent race categories. 

Scrutineering and registration will run from 7.15-

9am. Practice trial runs from 8-9am, with racing to 

start at 9.30am. 

For further information, contact Ron on 0400 050 

238. 

KidzFix Rally 
The KidzFix Rally will be calling into Bonalbo on 

Saturday 9 September.  

The rally changes the lives of children in a real 

and measurable way, through the support and fund-

ing of projects that directly improves the lives of 

sick and disadvantaged children.   

Bass Classic 
Toonumbar Bass Classic is held at Bells Bay 

camp ground Toonumbar Dam from 6am Saturday 

4 November through to 8am Sunday 5 November 

2017. For more details, go to the Kyogle Fishing 

Club’s  Facebook page. 

Community  

Calendar 

Paper craft 
Paper craft with Sylvia will be held at  

Kyogle library on Tuesday 12 September 

2017 from 10.30am 

Bookings are essential as places at these 

workshops are limited. 

Writing competition 

Everyone is invited to attend the Kyogle 

Literary Group’s  Helen and Harry Flower 

Memorial Short Story Writing Competi-

tion presentation day at the Kyogle library 

on Saturday 9 September. 

The event will start at 10am. 

For further details please contact: 

 kyoglewriters@gmail.com 

Parents N Kids Club 
The Saturday Parents 'N Kids Club at 

the Kyogle library now meets twice 

monthly. 

The library provides a welcoming space 

with resources for parents and carers to 

enjoy quality, fun times with their kids.  

This is an unstructured activity so chil-

dren must be supervised at all times. 

The club will meet in September for 

Spring-themed LEGO, calm colouring-in 

and free Make’N’Take Home’ craft on 

Saturday 9 September and Saturday 23 

September from 10.30-11.30am.  

Holiday fun 
Kyogle library will host free activities 

for children aged five to 12 during the 

September school holidays. 

Calm colouring-in, simple craft, LEGO, 

and board games will be available every-

day through the September-October 

school hols as an unstructured activity 

(parents need to stay with their children in 

the library.) The activities will run from 

Monday 25 September – Monday 9 Octo-

ber 2017 

For further information phone 6632 

1134. 

 Lego fun 

A free school holiday Lego Challenge 

for 5-12-year-olds will be held at the 

Kyogle library on Wednesday 27 Septem-

ber from 10.30-11.30am. 

The children will be asked to build sim-

ple motorised machines. 

Bookings are essential as places are 

limited; phone the library on 6632 1134. 

September     

at the Kyogle Library 

Kyogle Council's three public 

swimming pools will re-open for the 

2017-2018 season on Friday 22 Sep-

tember. 

Opening days and hours for the 

Kyogle, Bonalbo and Woodenbong 

pools will remain the same as last 

year. 

Kyogle pool will open Monday to 

Thursday from 6.30am to 6pm, Fri-

day from 6.30am to 6pm (6-7.30pm 

exclusive use by Kyogle Swim 

Club), and weekends and public holi-

days from 10am to 6pm. 

The Bonalbo pool's opening hours 

will be Monday, Wednesday, Thurs-

day, Friday, Saturday, Sunday and 

public holidays from 2pm to 6pm. It 

will be closed on Tuesdays. 

The Woodenbong pool will open  

Monday, Tuesday, Wednesday, Fri-

day, Saturday, Sunday and public 

holidays from 2pm to 6pm. It will be 

closed on Thursdays. 

The three pools are available for 

private hire outside normal operating 

hours. The cost to privately  hire 

Kyogle pool is $187 an hour (plus 

entry fee) for a minimum two hours. 

Bonalbo and Woodenbong pools can 

be hired privately for $121 an hour 

(plus entry fee) for a minimum two 

hours.  

People can also hire Council's in-

flatable play centre either during nor-

mal pool hours or private hire ses-

sions. The cost to hire the inflatable 

play centre at all three pools is $330 

for two hours of use and $88 an hour 

for every hour after that. 

Admission costs to the three pools 

for the 2017/2018 season are $4 for 

adults, and $3 for children, students 

and pensioners. 

Pools re-open 
on 22 September 

mailto:kyoglewriters@gmail.com
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Second Hand Saturday is on again 

and will be held this year on Saturday 

23 September.  

With more than 1,000 garage sales 

held as part of last year’s event, it’s 

the North Coast’s biggest coordinated 

garage sale day of the year. 

This year there will also be an op-

tional ‘leftovers’ day on Saturday 30 

September so you will have double 

the chance to sell your stuff.  

With millions of tonnes of waste 

being sent to landfill by Australian 

households each year, the humble gar-

age sale is about much more than just 

earning cash or finding a second-hand 

bargain.  

Holding a garage sale is an easy way 

to reduce landfill and avoid a trip to 

the tip.  

Let’s lead the way on reuse and re-

cycling across the North Coast!  

It’s free to register to hold a garage 

sale as part of Second Hand Saturday 

and both individuals and organisations 

are welcome to join in. 

It’s a great opportunity for local 

clubs to hold a giant fundraising gar-

age sale or for neighbours to get to-

gether for a huge street sale.  

Just register online at 

www.secondhandsaturday.com.au and 

your garage sale will be promoted for 

free in local newspapers, online and in 

the popular Second Hand Saturday 

app. You can also call Council on 

6632 1611 to register. 

It’s as simple as that. You’ll also be 

able to pick up a free garage sale sign 

from Council in the weeks leading up 

to the big day.   
Second Hand Saturday is coordinated by 

North East Waste on behalf of its member 

North Coast councils, and is funded by 

the NSW EPA's Waste Less Recycle 

More initiative through the waste levy. 

Hold a garage sale 
on SECOND HAND SATURDAY  

KYOGLE COUNCIL  

HOURS 8.30AM-4PM 

MONDAY TO FRIDAY 

PO BOX 11, 1 Stratheden Street, Kyogle, NSW, 2474                           

Telephone : 02 6632 1611, After hours emergency: 02 6626 6800      

Facsimile: 02 6632 2228, Email: council@kyogle.nsw.gov.au       

Website: www.kyogle.nsw.gov.au  Facebook: www.facebook.com/KyogleCouncil 

A WARD 

Cr  Kylie Thomas  

0428 919 496 

kylie.thomas@kyogle.nsw.gov.au 

Cr  Hayden Doolan 

0402 097 185 

hayden.doolan@kyogle.nsw.gov.au 

Cr Janet Wilson 

0422 957 773 

janet.wilson@kyogle.nsw.gov.au 

B WARD 

Cr John Burley (Deputy Mayor) 

6632 1436 or 0437 252 376 

john.burley@kyogle.nsw.gov.au 

Cr  Maggie May 

0499 551 714 or 6633 3338 (a/h) 

maggie.may@kyogle.nsw.gov.au 

Cr  Robert Dwyer 

6632 3352 

bob.dwyer@kyogle.nsw.gov.au 

C WARD 

Cr  Danielle Mulholland (Mayor) 

0438 931 425 

danielle.mulholland@kyogle.nsw.gov.au 

Cr  Lindsay Passfield 

6635 1429 

lindsay.passfield@kyogle.nsw.gov.au 

Cr  Earle Grundy 

6665 3290 

earle.grundy@kyogle.nsw.gov.au 

Council Meetings: The next Ordinary Council meeting will 

be held on Monday 11 September 2017 at 5pm. Ordinary       

meetings are held on the second Monday of  every month 

except January and June. Meetings start at 5pm and are 

held at the Kyogle Council Chambers, 1 Stratheden Street, 

Kyogle. The first item of general business is Question Time 

which provides an opportunity for the public to ask     

questions of Councillors and senior staff. To speak to  

Council on a specific issue during the meeting, email or 

phone the General Manager prior to the close of business 

on the day preceding the meeting for public access. 

 

REGIONAL ROADS INFORMATION 

www.myroadinfo.com.au 

RECYCLING FACILITIES 

All  Council waste facilities have recycling 

capabilities (if separated) and can recover 

oil, paper, cardboard, steel, aluminium, glass, and plastic 

at no charge. 

The waste facility hours of operation are:  

Kyogle: 7.30am-12pm Monday to Friday 

   9am-4pm Saturday & Sunday 

Woodenbong: Tuesday & Saturday 9am-4pm  

Bonalbo: Wednesday & Saturday 9am-4pm  

Mallanganee: Thursday & Sunday 9am-4pm   

Council Meetings 
Council 

CONTACT 

http://www.secondhandsaturday.com.au/rego.html
http://www.secondhandsaturday.com.au

